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Minutes of the Caddington Parish Council Meeting

held at Caddington Sports and Social Club 14th October 2019

Present:  Parish Councillors M Russell (Chair), M Tomlin, J Bean, R Catford, A Palmer, H Palmer, A Goodyear, S Smith, 
B Fitzsimmons, P Smith, Ward Cllr E Perry, PCSO Weedon, Clerk M Whiting, 18 members of public 

Public participation
No comment made.

1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies received and accepted from Ward Cllr Collins.
2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
Cllr Russell: Payments for Village Garden Services.

3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting held on 9th September 2019 were a correct record and signed by the Chairman. 

4. PROGRESS UPDATE FROM LAST MEETING 
​Centrebus Commercial Manager has advised the diversion of the 46 service to Caddington would require an extra bus to be added into the cycle for the service, and additional cost is £130,000 pa, equating to £426.23 per day (based on Monday to Saturday)
Clerk has advised Carol Jones that planning permission not required for Village Sign. CBC have also forwarded a utility map but this doesn’t include BT or Virgin cabling.  Asked for details of how deep foundations need to be & propose onsite meeting to discuss location.

Clerk has requested village green and 3 parks are included in their CBC Public Sector Protection Orders.

Groundsman has been provided with a mobile phone and number given to Councillors.
​

5. CHAIRMAN’S ADDRESS

Luton Airport are consulting on ‘Future Luton’ from 16th October to 16th December. Not all Parish Councillors and members of public present have received any information on this. Clerk to contact Airport to advise not all areas in the village have received the consultation. Cllr Perry advised he is the CBC representative on the Luton Airport committee.

6. CADDINGTON WATCH & POLICE
PCSO Elliot Weedon & Student officer Bianca were present. PCSO Weedon went through last 3 months crime rates which include 5 burglaries, 7 theft from motor vehicle, 3 drugs, 0 robberies. Crimes are low, especially in comparison with neighbouring towns. Neighbourhood Watch representative confirmed that burglaries in November 2015 were 5, therefore downward trend in crimes. PCSO said Street Watch are a fantastic help and high visibility patrols help to deter criminals. Police also patrol village, sometimes in unmarked vehicles.
Not aware of scheme to fully fund a dedicated PCSO, but if a resident does wish to fully fund one, enquiries should be made to Beds PCC Katherine Holloway. Cllr A Palmer will speak to resident.
PCSO Weedon aware there is an abandoned vehicle on Hyde Road but as it has tax and MOT, Police have no powers to remove it. Cllr Tomlin aware that CBC highways have issued a ticket and should be able to remove under highways powers once notice time period has elapsed.

Parish Councillors thanked PCSO Weedon & Bianca for attending and PCSO Weedon thanked Councillors for being so supportive of the Police.

Caddington Watch will have at least nine helpers for the Remembrance Day parade on 10 November. 

Caddington Watch would like to seek funding from the Parish Council for four Caddington Watch orange jackets for new Street Watch members. Total cost is £147.60 including VAT. It was AGREED to fund these.
7. BRICK BUS SHELTER

Clerk read out below email received from Marcel Coiffait, CBC Director of Community Services on Friday 11th October:
Following Central Bedfordshire’s Council meeting on 26th September, I have been asked to write to Caddington Parish Council regarding the bus shelter. 
Firstly I would like to confirm in writing that the Parish Council has certainly not failed to respond to a request from Central Bedfordshire Council and that it was never the intention to give this impression. 
I wrote to you in June setting out how this Council intended to take forward the decision on the future of the bus shelter; however following advice from the Council’s Monitoring Officer and Central Bedfordshire Councillors’ response to the public questions raised at the September Council meeting, this course of action has changed. The advice from our Monitoring Officer is that the original decision to demolish the shelter taken at the Traffic Management Meeting remains binding as no appeals were made within our constitutional timescales. Despite this the response at Council allows the decision to be reconsidered if evidence of a change in the Caddington community’s views can be put before the Council’s Executive Committee.
This should to be in the form of a written request from the Parish Council to Central Bedfordshire Council setting out its view on the future of the bus shelter, supported by evidence that Caddington residents have been consulted in order to reach this view as the original decision was based on two petitions from residents. CBC’s Executive Committee will then take a decision based on the report presented to them.
I am sorry that this issue has become somewhat convoluted but, given the strength of feeling being expressed, it seems that in order to reach a fair decision the residents of Caddington need to be asked to decide. If the Parish Council needs some support in regard to this consultation I am happy to explore what help CBC can provide. 
Please do not hesitate to contact me should you require any further information.
Ward Cllr Perry believes that CBC will not financially contribute towards consulting with the village. Results need to be deemed reliable by CBC and an official full referendum would cost approx. £5,000 to £7,000. An alternative would be to hold an open meeting inviting all householders to attend and take a vote on the night. 
Cllr Russell feels disgruntled and undermined as Parish Councillors are representatives of the parish and work on residents behalf to make correct decisions. The overwhelming comments received have always been in favour of the shelter remaining and meetings when the shelter is discussed are always advertised. 
It was AGREED to request guidance from CBC to ensure any consultation with Caddington residents will be deemed satisfactory by CBC. Parish Councillors will also meet to discuss options to put forward. 
8. CENTRAL BEDFORDSHIRE COUNCIL 

Ward Cllr Perry advised there has been a recent survey from CBC on village halls. 
Dunstable Library are offering free access to Ancestry UK website to trace family history

The next CBC Town & Parish Council conference will be on 13th November

Neighbourhood Watch teams are receiving details on scams to make residents aware

Each Ward Councillor has been given £2000 each for their wards, therefore both Cllr Perry & Collins have £4000 in total for their 6 parishes. Asking parish council what they wish to consider this is put towards but needs to be match funded.
Also £25,000 available from community asset grant scheme, but this too needs to be match funded. This may ben a suitable funding option for Heathfield Centre and will attend the Heathfield Friends meeting on 21st October.
The New Homes Bonus was a grant provided by Government. CBC spent this funding as revenue and not capital. The funding may not be available from 2020.

Local Plan inspectors report is now available online. Possible unmet housing need for Luton and Luton Borough Council are rumoured to be making a strong representation for land West of Luton.
Ward Cllr Collins will attend Caddington Remembrance Day service. Ward Cllr Perry gives apologies as will be attending the service in Studham.
9. HEATHFIELD SITE
Councillors hope to attend an informal Heathfield Friends meeting on Monday 21st October at 7:30pm.

The meeting is hoped to enable those unfamiliar with the site in its current state to see the various uses that the current site is providing which has an obvious bearing on what would be desirable in any future centre.
Heathfield Friends have many questions and suggestions which they would like to share with the council and to ensure the future centre will serve the best interests of the community.

10. RUSHMORE LEASE
Machins Solicitors have received Bidwell Solicitor’s fee payment and are proceeding with Rushmore lease renewal. 
11. HERITAGE GREENWAY
Further details of the Heritage Greenway and impact on existing Rushmore play area equipment have been received and circulated to Councillors prior to the meeting. There are two options. Option 1 is a shorter path from A to B but would require the removal of some hedgerow, potentially a tree and potentially re-siting of the swing. Option 2 from A to C would require no removal of hedging and passes alongside the MUGA without impacting on the structure.
It was AGREED the parish council do not support either options and do not want any impact on Rushmore Park. When the Heritage Greenway was originally discussed, the plans showed to the parish council were to use the existing footpath FP3. This is an existing right of way and the parish council support the upgrading of this existing footpath.
12. CCTV 
Fly tipping signage has now been put up around the village and the Fly tipping camera will be sited in different locations over the next month to trial its use.

The CCTV posts have had new updated signage added with contact details to make it easier for the police to request footage should this ever be required.

The village CCTV was used twice this last month to help the police gather information to apprehend criminal activity. 

Kensworth Parish Council have requested the assistance of Caddington CCTV committee to help them set up a similar system. This we will try and arrange in the coming month.

13. HIGHWAYS

Good news. Chaul End Road traffic lights are finally working so now is possible to turn right. Apparently Tesco’s profits have dropped 10% since this happened.

Rumble strips have been installed on Mancroft Road and Chaul End Road (Caddington Woods Entrance)

40mph watch your speed signs have been fitted as you leave the village on Chaul End Road to raise awareness to motorists.

New 30mph signs have replace old broken ones on Woodside Road near the end of Mancroft Road/Alley Green.

A Grit bin has been replaced in Crosslands due to old one being squashed.

CBC have been around the village and refilled the grit bins ready for the prediction of snow next month.

Caddington Watch are applying for funding for a SID Speed sign (smiley face) and they would like this to be installed on one of the lamp posts on the Dunstable Road by the Scout Hut facing the Village Center.

This would benefit not only in slowing traffic but also when the speed tables are eventually installed then the sign could be moved to a different location. 

CBC are happy with the sign as it is from WestCotec who CBC use for their signage. And WestCotec can install this.

The question I need to ask the Parish Council is would we be prepared to take ownership of this sign once installed for cleaning and maintenance should it ever go wrong?

It was AGREED the parish council will take on ownership and maintenance of this camera once installed.

Cllr Smith questioned why disabled parking bays haven’t been installed. Cllr Tomlin to chase up with CBC
Collings Wells Close communal areas are in need of maintenance – Clerk to contact CBC Housing team.

Cllr Tomlin to request highways to install a crossing at Collings Wells footpath entrance onto Chaul End Road.
Cllr Tomlin to chase up Dellfield Gardens double yellow line request, report Little Green Lane potholes and chase Manor Road footpath clearance close to Hillcrest Park.
14. DEFIBRILLATOR

Cllr Fitzsimmons confirmed costs from Community Heartbeat Trust are £2112 which resident has paid for in full direct with CHT. Cllr Fitzsimmons is in receipt of equipment which is ready to install once electricity is in place. Cllr Fitzsimmons has completed all the paperwork required by CHT.

Cllr Tomlin will chase progress with CBC Highways lighting to install feeder pillar next to lamp post at Mancroft Road and also confirm permission for installation of defib on post.
15. DUCK HOUSE
Residents Helen and Steve Wheeler have completed and installed the new duck house. The parish council thank them for their hard work and donation of the house. Groundsman has tidied pond area however some additional maintenance is required. 
It was AGREED to request Village Garden Service to replace path bark chippings, replace rotten wood planks, remove ivy from tree on island, cut steps into south west corner bank used as a short cut.
16. REMEMBRANCE DAY
Clerk has emailed invitations and order forms to groups from Mike Morland contact list and Mike has confirmed all arrangements are currently on schedule. Details of event as below:

Sunday 10th November: 10.40am Meet at the War Memorial in All Saints Churchyard for laying of wreath

Followed by a traditional service in All Saints Church with refreshments served afterwards, courtesy of Caddhist.

Monday 11th November: 10.45am Meet on the Village Green for a two minute silence at 11.00am
Chairman Mark Russell & Vice Chair Matthew Tomlin will attend service in Oststeinbek, Germany on 17th November. Cllr Russell has used Chairman allowance to purchase flights and reimbursement listed under payments.
Both Clerk and Mike have continued to chase further items for additional Remembrance options (There But Not There, Silhouettes etc) but it seems they were produced only to mark the Centenary last year and none available this year.
It was AGREED Cllr Russell to purchase small crosses and soldiers for village green planters.

17.  CHRISTMAS LIGHTS 

Electra Fit tested lights on 3rd October and everything is working. Scheduled to re-test mid-November to ensure everything working for switch on 1st December. Clerk to request they also check cables are securely fitted to trees. 
Cllr Fitzsimmons will write an explanation for the Villager magazine to advise why calendars aren’t being produced this year.
18. PLANNING 

Planning committee met this evening and approved 9th September minutes which had been circulated to all Councillors.
Will attempt to hold committee meetings not on full council meeting evenings as too much of a rush to finish on time.
19. ALLOTMENTS

Clerk has printed Caddington Allotments and Leisure Gardens Management Committee renewal agreements and delivered to Secretary John Dudley to issue and start renewal process.
Committee have organised a bonfire on Friday 8th November at 4pm, weather permitting.
20. 2nd QUARTER SPEND AGAINST 2019/20 BUDGET
	 
	2019/20
	 2nd Qtr 
	Year End

	Staff Costs
	Budget
	 Spend 
	Predict

	Salaries & expenses 
	 
	 £     14,197.77 
	 £   27,899.95 

	NI & Tax
	 
	 £      5,741.81 
	 £   10,858.55 

	BCC Pension 
	 
	 £      4,305.32 
	 £     8,436.26 

	TOTAL
	 £    47,200.00 
	 £     24,244.90 
	 £   47,194.76 

	Administration
	 
	 
	 

	Office expenses/Sundries
	 
	 £         390.40 
	 £       800.00 

	Chairman Allowance
	 
	 £           41.99 
	 £       500.00 

	Insurance
	 
	 £      1,809.61 
	 £     1,809.61 

	Aley Green Cemetery Precept
	 
	 £      3,274.00 
	 £     3,274.00 

	Training, Subscriptions, Fees, GDPR. APM
	 
	 £      1,439.03 
	 £     3,000.00 

	TOTAL
	 £    10,000.00 
	 £      6,955.03 
	 £     9,383.61 

	Allotments
	 
	 
	 

	Committee Secretary & expenses
	 
	 £         270.00 
	 £       540.00 

	Allotments Water
	 
	 £         393.18 
	 £       902.36 

	Allotments Maintenance
	 
	 
	 £       500.00 

	 
	 £      2,000.00 
	 £         663.18 
	 £     1,942.36 

	Amenities
	 
	 
	 

	Grounds maintenance contract
	 
	 £      3,068.08 
	 £     6,086.16 

	Gritting
	 
	 
	 £     1,000.00 

	Security/CCTV
	 
	 £         160.46 
	 £       500.00 

	Parks & Pond
	 
	 £      4,341.10 
	 £   10,000.00 

	Village enhancement & repairs
	 
	 £      2,253.99 
	 £   15,000.00 

	TOTAL
	 £    32,500.00 
	 £      9,823.63 
	 £   32,586.16 

	Section 137 (capped spending powers of direct benefit to village)
	 
	 
	 

	Grants 
	 £      3,379.00 
	 £      3,208.39 
	 £     3,208.39 

	TOTAL 
	 £      3,379.00 
	 £      3,208.39 
	 £     3,208.39 

	VAT
	 
	 £      1,959.66 
	 £   13,000.00 

	Earmarked Funds
	 
	 
	 

	Projects
	 £    15,500.00 
	 
	 £   15,500.00 

	Heathfield Centre
	 £    10,000.00 
	 
	 £   10,000.00 

	TOTAL
	 £    25,500.00 
	 
	 £   25,500.00 

	GRAND TOTAL INCL RING FENCED
	 £  118,579.00 
	 £     46,854.79 
	 £ 130,872.92 


21.  BANK RECONCILIATION

The following bank reconciliation and accounts had been provided to Councillors prior to meeting:
	Balance at 31.03.19 b/fwd
	
	 £          115,859.10 

	Plus income to date
	
	 £          133,703.13 

	Subtotal
	
	 £          249,562.23 

	Less payments to date
	
	 £            46,854.79 

	CLOSING FUNDS BALANCE
	 £          202,707.44 

	Represented by balance 
	
	

	Current Account
	
	 £          151,818.30 

	Tracker Account
	
	 £            50,929.14 

	Subtotal
	
	 £          202,747.44 

	less unpresented cheques
	
	 £                   40.00 

	CLOSING BALANCE
	
	 £          202,707.44 

	
	
	

	DIFFERENCE
	
	 £                         -   

	Unpresented cheque
	
	

	106164
	
	 £                   40.00 

	
	total
	 £                   40.00 


In accordance with Financial Regulation 2.2, Cllr S Smith signed the bank reconciliation and the original bank statements as evidence of verification.
22. CORRESPONDENCE

BedsPCC Newsletter – 26/9 fwd email to Cllrs

BedsPCC invitation to annual parish conference 1st Oct – 23/9 fwd email to Cllrs



23. AUTHORISATION OF PAYMENTS
It was RESOLVED by full council to authorise the following accounts for payment and two authorised signatories were instructed to sign the below cheques:
	01/10/2019
	DD
	EDF Energy
	Rushmore Park Electricity 
	 £      15.00 

	01/10/2019
	STO
	John Dudley
	Allotments management 
	 £      45.00 

	25/10/2019
	DD
	Castle Water
	Allotment  
	 £      58.53 

	25/10/2019
	DD
	O2
	PC & Warden phone 
	 £      71.70

	25/10/2019
	STO
	Darren Hunter
	Parish Warden Salary 
	 £     625.39 

	01/10/2019
	STO
	M Whiting
	Salary 
	 £  1,500.00 

	14/10/2019
	106170
	M Whiting
	Balance salary & expenses 
	 £     265.27 

	14/10/2019
	106171
	Beds Pension Fund
	Pension
	 £     688.49 

	14/10/2019
	106172
	HMRC
	Tax NI
	 £     852.79 

	14/10/2019
	106173
	Village Garden Services
	Ground maint 
	 £     638.62 

	14/10/2019
	106174
	Bidwells 
	Rent Rushmore
	 £     100.00 

	14/10/2019
	106175
	Phil Clark (cancel Cowboy Carpentry)
	Community Notice Board
	 £     930.00 

	14/10/2019
	106176
	Village Garden Services
	Supplies for Groundsman
	 £      93.60 

	14/10/2019
	106177
	Village Garden Services
	Clear bramble at pond
	 £      37.20 

	14/10/2019
	106178
	Community Heartbeat Trust
	Defibrillator annual support
	 £     162.00 

	14/10/2019
	106179
	Mike Morland
	Reimburse RBL wreaths
	 £     134.04 

	14/10/2019
	106180
	Mark Russell
	Chair Allowance:Reimburse Oststeinbek flights
	 £     285.67 


Public participation

How can people display information in the new community notice board? Clerk to put in notice with Heathfield email.
Pot holes at the Dell – report to highways

Will look to supply knitted poppies to put on lampposts for Remembrance Day
Meeting Closed at 9:25pm
6
Signed by Presiding Chairman
--------------------------------------


11th November 2019

